

# A Way Out?

Models for negotiating an exit plan for entrenched leadership in South Sudan

March 2017 An Enough Forum publication



Cover Image: South Sudan Independence July 9, 2011. Juba, South Sudan (Flickr/Steve Evans)

# **Enough Forum**

Presented by the Enough Project, the Enough Forum is a platform for dynamic discourse engaging critical issues, challenges, and questions among thought leaders, field researchers, and policy experts. Opinions and statements herein are those of the authors and participants in the forum, and do not necessarily reflect the opinion or policy recommendations of the Enough Project.

# A Way Out?

Models for negotiating an exit plan for entrenched leadership in South Sudan

By: Confidential<sup>\*</sup> March 2017

# DISCLAIMER

The analysis presented below is part of the Enough Project's ongoing efforts to explore potential policy options in response to the conflicts in East and Central Africa. The research and analysis of issues such as amnesty, asylum, and financial incentives should not in any way be construed as the Enough Project's views on the way forward for South Sudan or an endorsement of those policies. Most of Enough's work focuses on creating policy "sticks" or "pressures" that can be used as leverage to promote human rights, peace, and good governance. Given that we often do not prioritize the "incentives" or "carrots" side of building leverage, we present these findings in order to provoke further discussion, even if they do not represent Enough's thinking on these issues.

# Introduction

Following the July 2016 outbreak of fighting in Juba, the August 2015 Agreement on the Resolution of the Conflict in South Sudan (ARCSS) has collapsed. This conflict, which led to soldiers raping and killing civilians,<sup>1</sup> saw one of the key signatories to the agreement, First Vice President Dr. Riek Machar, flee the country.<sup>2</sup> The peace agreement's collapse and subsequent fighting created new armed groups in various South Sudanese regions that had been relatively peaceful, especially in Greater Equatoria and Western Bahr el Ghazel.<sup>3</sup> These armed groups' emergence has deepened ethnic cleavages and exacerbated the

<sup>\*</sup> Author's name withheld for security reasons

conflict dynamics in the country.<sup>4</sup> There is an urgency to bring an end to South Sudan's conflict, particularly with reports warning that the country is on the "brink of genocide,"<sup>5</sup> and the recent declaration of famine where 100,000 risk starvation and 1 million more are on the brink of this "man-made" famine.<sup>6</sup>

Prior to the July outbreak of hostilities between the forces loyal to President Salva Kiir and now former First Vice President Machar, the relationship between the two men was fragile.<sup>7</sup> The two men deeply distrust each other, which has been cited as one of the contributing factors to the genesis of the December 2013 conflict.<sup>8</sup> Since the peace agreement's collapse, it has been difficult to get both men to talk to each other. The guarantors and implementers of the peace agreement—the Intergovernmental Authority on Development (IGAD) and the Joint Monitoring and Evaluation Commission (JMEC) respectively—seem to indicate support for the status quo, i.e., that in their view the peace deal is not dead.<sup>9</sup> Yet, the fact that the two key players in the August 2015 peace agreement—Kiir and Machar—cannot even agree to have a meeting suggests otherwise.<sup>10</sup> However, these men are still influential in their respective camps—both holding influence and power which they are unlikely to cede easily. Yet, the loss of lives continues.

The peace deal's death has precipitated debate on what the way out of the stalemate should be.<sup>11</sup> In situations where there is a stalemate such as the one in South Sudan, there is precedence elsewhere to induce leaders to exit the scene by using certain conflict resolution measures. This research paper will review and analyze case studies of countries where measures such as the offer of asylum, amnesty, and financial leverage were employed as a means of conflict resolution. Countries such as Gambia, Liberia, Haiti, Uganda, Tunisia, and Colombia are examples where some of these offers were used to resolve conflict. It will then explore how the suggested measures, incentives, or disincentives can be applied in the case of South Sudan, as well as the strengths and the challenges surrounding their application. The research and analysis of issues such as amnesty, asylum, and financial incentives, and discussion of how they could be applicable to South Sudan should not in any way be construed as Enough's policy toward South Sudan or an endorsement of those policy approaches.

# Asylum, amnesty, and financial leverage

# The Offer of Asylum

Asylum for the purposes of this paper is defined as a refuge granted to a state official by a sovereign state on its territory.<sup>12</sup> This section explores case studies where asylum was offered to the respective leaders of regimes in Gambia, Liberia, and Tunisia to bring an end to a conflict or stalemate.

# Gambia

On December 1, 2016, citizens of Gambia elected opposition leader Adama Barrow as president, defeating incumbent Yahya Jammeh. President Jammeh's loss to Barrow brought his 22-year rule to an end. He initially conceded,<sup>13</sup> but later rescinded his concession blaming election irregularities for his loss.<sup>14</sup> It is believed that Jammeh's fear of political reprisal from the opposition in the form of threats of seizure of his assets and denial of immunity from prosecution, forced him to fight to retain power.<sup>15</sup> Jammeh took back his concession, declared a state of emergency, and pressed parliament to extend his rule by 90 days.<sup>16</sup> President-elect Barrow fled to neighboring Senegal where he was later inaugurated as president at the Gambian embassy in Dakar.<sup>17</sup> The United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) reported that the political instability created by the stalemate had driven 45,000 people, mainly children,

# 2 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

into the neighboring country of Senegal, and warned that the situation could worsen if there was no peaceful resolution.<sup>18</sup> This political crisis led the regional bloc, Economic Community of West African States (ECOWAS) to take a leading effort to resolve it. First, ECOWAS affirmed Barrow as the democratically elected president.<sup>19</sup> Then, a diplomatic mission traveled to Gambia in December to convince Jammeh to relinquish power, but an agreement was not reached.<sup>20</sup> Another delegation traveled to Gambia on January 13, 2017, this time with President Muhammadu Buhari of Nigeria bearing an offer of asylum in Nigeria, confirmed by Nigeria's legislators.<sup>21</sup> However, Jammeh was not willing to cede power and instead missed multiple deadlines despite the threat of military advancement by the ECOWAS military force.<sup>22</sup> Following a last attempt at diplomatic negotiation by the presidents of Guinea and Mauritania before the troops' advancement, Jammeh finally agreed to step down and leave the country.<sup>23</sup> Jammeh left on January 21, 2017, alongside Guinea's president Alpha Conde.<sup>24</sup> He landed in Conakry, Guinea, but set off again for Equatorial Guinea where he will remain in exile.<sup>25</sup>

#### Liberia

Charles Taylor of Liberia began a war against the government of Samuel Doe in 1989 marking the beginning of the First Liberian Civil War, which ended in 1996. The following year, 1997, Taylor was elected president of Liberia.<sup>26</sup> Despite Taylor's election, peace remained elusive in Liberia. In 1999, Nigeria and Ghana accused Taylor of supporting rebels in Sierra Leone. Then, in July 2000, a group calling itself the Liberians United for Reconciliation and Democracy (LURD) launched attacks against Taylor's regime.<sup>27</sup> Between 1997 and 2002, more than 100,000 Liberians died.<sup>28</sup> March 2003 saw an advancement of rebels into Monrovia prompting talks in Ghana to end the rebellion.<sup>29</sup> In July 2004, Nigeria's President Olusegun Obasanjo offered Charles Taylor asylum in Nigeria if he resigned, an offer that Taylor accepted without stating when he would leave.<sup>30</sup> In light of a looming rebel takeover of Monrovia and an indictment issued by the Special Court of Sierra Leone calling for Taylor's arrest, Taylor was incentivized to relinquish power for a guarantee of asylum in Calabar, a city in southeastern Nigeria.<sup>31</sup> Taylor and his family traveled to Nigeria where on arrival President Obasanjo promised he and fellow Nigerians would be good hosts for the duration of Taylor's stay in Nigeria.<sup>32</sup> Taylor was given three hilltop villas close to the home where Obasanjo resided on his visits to Calabar.<sup>33</sup> Leaked documents pertaining to Taylor's exile agreement indicated stringent conditions to guarantee that he would not continue to fuel the war in Liberia while in exile.<sup>34</sup> These conditions included seeking permission from his hosts to travel out of Calabar, a bar from commenting on Liberian affairs, and only granting interviews with permission from Nigerian authorities.<sup>35</sup>

#### Tunisia

President Zine El Abidine Ben Ali of Tunisia took power in a bloodless palace coup in 1987 after he had President Habib Bourguiba declared mentally unfit to rule.<sup>36</sup> Ben Ali's rule was characterized by steady economic growth, but youth unemployment remained high.<sup>37</sup> On December 17, 2011, Mohamed Bouazizi, an unemployed man in the agricultural town of Sidi Bouzid, self-immolated after officials in his town prevented him from selling vegetables without a permit.<sup>38</sup> This act sparked protests in his town and quickly led to demonstrations about the lack of jobs all over the country.<sup>39</sup> Authorities attacked demonstrators aggravating widespread public anger and igniting more protests. Frustrations highlighted by the protests included the large numbers of unemployed graduates, the absence of freedoms, anger at the overindulgence of the elite class, and anger at police brutality.<sup>40</sup> Ben Ali initially defended the police action but soon changed tact making concessions such as sacking his interior minister, promising to create over 300,000 jobs, and releasing detained protesters.<sup>41</sup> These attempts were in vain as the protests eventually reached the capital on January 13, 2012. A day later, Ben Ali, who had ruled as a dictator for more than

# 3 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

23 years, announced he was "temporarily" stepping down and fled to Saudi Arabia, where he was granted asylum.<sup>42</sup> A statement released by the Saudi Arabian government read, "Out of concern for the exceptional circumstances facing the brotherly Tunisian people and in support of the security and stability of their country ... the Saudi government has welcomed president Zine El Abidine Ben Ali and his family to the kingdom."<sup>43</sup> Ben Ali made the port city of Jeddah his home in exile where he was given an unoccupied palace that King Faisal of Saudi Arabia previously used to honor guests.<sup>44</sup> Mustafa Alani, a research director at Dubai's Gulf Research Centre at the time, asserted in an interview with Al Jazeera that Saudi Arabia had opened its doors to this secular Muslim leader "not out of sympathy" but out of a desire to ease tensions and stop a deterioration "from bad to worse."<sup>45</sup> This asylum was granted to Ali with a list of conditions, one of which included "being shut out of media and politics."<sup>46</sup>

#### Application to South Sudan

An asylum offer to Kiir and Machar could be made to induce their exit from the political scene. When countries or entities contemplate this option, careful thought should be placed on finding safe havens that offer them security for their personal well-being. In the absence of such assurance, both men relinquishing their influence, control, and power in their respective factions becomes increasingly difficult to imagine. Uganda, Rwanda, and South Africa have been suggested as potential countries of asylum for Kiir, and South Africa and Sudan as options for Machar.<sup>47</sup> Uganda's President Yoweri Museveni has been a principal political ally to Kiir over the years, becoming a military ally during the current conflict.<sup>48</sup> The good working relationship between Kiir and Museveni could be an indicator that the Ugandan government may not be opposed to the idea of granting Kiir asylum. The significant risk of leaving either or both men in the region would have to be weighed against other variables.

In Machar's case, notions or aspects of asylum are already in play, especially following Machar's flight from Juba in July 2016 to the Democratic Republic of Congo.<sup>49</sup> His subsequent journey to Khartoum, Sudan, and to Pretoria, South Africa, are examples of countries offering a form of safe haven to him.<sup>50</sup> In this respect, they may not be opposed to granting him full asylum. Machar currently resides in South Africa, although the terms of his stay are not clear. There was speculation that he is being held under house arrest and his calls monitored, but the South African government was quick to deny this.<sup>51</sup> They instead described him as a "guest" justifying this as part of their responsibility as mediators.<sup>52</sup>

Granting asylum to both Kiir and Machar would need to be accompanied by a set of strict conditions to govern their interaction with South Sudan. These conditions should include a promise to denounce any form of involvement in the politics and the governance of South Sudan. For the first few years after accepting this offer of asylum, their interaction with the media could be restricted, with all media interview requests passing through the host government. Negotiators could also establish a duration of time during which Kiir and Machar would not be allowed to set foot on South Sudanese soil. This could range from 10 to 20 years, depending on the political situation in the country following their departure and the system of governance in place after this departure. Any violations to the asylum agreement's conditions could lead to harsh consequences such as prosecution for crimes committed under their authority.

# The Offer of Amnesty

"Amnesty" derives from the Greek word "amnestia" meaning "forgetfulness" or "oblivion."<sup>53</sup> For the purposes of this paper, amnesty refers to legal measures that have the effect of "prospectively barring"

# The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Enough Forum: A Way Out? Models for negotiating an exit plan for entrenched leadership in South Sudan

criminal prosecution, and in some cases, civil action, against certain individuals or categories of individuals in respect of specified criminal conduct committed before the amnesty's adoption, or retroactively nullifying legal liability previously established."<sup>54</sup> Amnesties tend to be limited to a specific time period or particular event, like a particular armed conflict. In practice, amnesties are adopted in two common forms: executive decrees or proclamations, and parliamentary enactment into law.<sup>55</sup> Amnesties are also granted conforming to a peace agreement or other negotiated accord such as "an agreement between the incumbent government and opposition groups or rebel forces, though such provisions have often been implemented through national legislation or executive action."<sup>56</sup> There are different kinds of amnesties in the United Nations classifications which include: self-amnesties adopted for self-protection by human rights violators, blanket amnesties which absolve large groups of offenders from prosecution, conditional amnesties adopted for fulfilment of certain conditions, de facto amnesties which preclude prosecutions, and disguised amnesties which can take various forms.<sup>57</sup>

The offer of amnesty to resolve conflicts is found as early as the 17th century when general amnesty was one of the terms of the Westphalia Peace Agreement of 1648.<sup>58</sup> In recent decades, it has featured in peace agreements to bring an end to conflicts ranging from South Africa's apartheid to El Salvador's civil war. Amnesty has been used because more often than not parties to the peace treaty's negotiations are the same actors who participated in the war, accused of human rights abuses and crimes against humanity. Any threat of prosecution can be a deterrent to achieving peace due to the perpetrator's fears of prosecution, leading to prolonged conflict.

#### Haiti

In September 1991, the first democratically-elected president of Haiti, Jean-Bertrand Aristide, was overthrown in a military coup headed by Lt.-Gen. Raoul Cédras.<sup>59</sup> The military regime that ensued paved the way for "ferocious repression and organized violence" by the Haitian armed forces and paramilitary groups associated with them, who targeted the Haitian poor, the bulk of Aristide's supporters.<sup>60</sup> As a result of this violent campaign, almost 4,000 people were killed and over 300,000 people were internally displaced.<sup>61</sup> An estimated 40,000 to 60,000 people fled Haiti for the United States or the Dominican Republic.<sup>62</sup> As Haiti's situation worsened, the Organization of American States and the United Nations condemned the coup and deployed the International Civilian Mission in Haiti "to monitor the human rights situation and investigate violations."<sup>63</sup> This started a host of diplomatic measures and pressures including an arms embargo and sanctions on the military junta. In April 1993, Cédras was forced to the negotiating table where he conceded to step down and in return receive amnesty for himself, his family, and his staff members.<sup>64</sup> This request for amnesty was accepted in the "Governors Island Accord" signed by Aristide and Cédras on July 3, 1993, to which an amnesty for the coup leaders was granted and Aristide was allowed to return to Haiti amongst other provisions.<sup>65</sup> The military junta did not fully comply with the agreement's stipulations, forcing the newly-established U.N. Mission in Haiti and other international agencies to leave Haiti in October 1993 creating a tense year of standoffs and negotiations.<sup>66</sup> The U.N. Security Council commissioned the creation of a multi-national force that would employ "all necessary means" to expedite the military junta's departure.<sup>67</sup> Finally, in autumn of 1994, former U.S. President Jimmy Carter negotiated an agreement with Cédras and his chief of staff, Brig. Gen. Philippe Biamby. It required Cédras to "leave the military upon parliamentary approval of a general amnesty or by Oct. 15."<sup>68</sup> Gen. Cédras resigned in October 1994, and left Haiti for Panama, allowing Aristide to return to Haiti.<sup>69</sup>

# 5 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

#### Colombia

More recently, the resolution of the decades-long conflict in Colombia between the Revolutionary Armed Forces of Colombia (FARC), and the government of President Juan Manuel Santos includes amnesty as one of the peace agreement's key considerations. The war, which began in 1964 when the FARC revolted pursuing land reform, has led to the deaths of over 220,000 Colombians and displaced millions.<sup>70</sup> Previous governments had unsuccessfully pursued peace agreements with the FARC until this pursuit by Santos, who made this the focal point of his tenure. After a year and a half of undisclosed negotiations beginning in 2012 between Santos and the FARC, a general agreement was signed which laid the groundwork for peace talks that were held in Havana, Cuba.<sup>71</sup> In August 2016, both parties reached a consensus, signed the peace deal, and put the peace agreement to a public referendum.<sup>72</sup> The peace agreement was rejected by a narrow margin.<sup>73</sup> Nevertheless, President Santos was rewarded for his persistent endeavors with the Nobel Peace Prize.<sup>74</sup> In November 2016, the government and the FARC announced that they had reached a new final accord which integrated "changes, precisions, and proposals, suggested by the most diverse sectors of society."<sup>75</sup> Rather than taking the revised deal back to a referendum, Santos took it to Congress, which approved it, and then to Colombia's Constitutional Court, which ratified it on December 13, 2016.<sup>76</sup>

Amnesty was one of the main areas of contention in the Colombian peace deal for both sides, and with the civilian population. Ivan Marquez, FARC's chief negotiator, stated that "assurances" were vital if the FARC were expected to lay down their weapons, and if a peace deal was to succeed.<sup>77</sup> A form of conditional amnesty was applied to the original peace deal granting amnesty for political and related crimes but in keeping with international guidelines, an exception was made for international crimes and grave human rights abuses.<sup>78</sup> However, an alternative sentencing plan gave violators of crimes against humanity a chance to avoid prison if they agreed to perform reparative labor and accept some restrictions on their freedom. Under the plan, they needed to meet two conditions: 1) a confession of their crimes and acknowledgement of responsibility, and 2) a formulation of an individual or collective reparation project, approved by authorities and covering a period of five to eight years.<sup>79</sup> Offenders who failed to comply were subject to 20 years imprisonment.<sup>80</sup>

Despite the FARC's and the government's agreement on this amnesty provision, a majority of the civilian population that voted objected to this initial peace deal for its "perceived leniency towards FARC fighters."<sup>81</sup> Many civilians viewed the FARC as "terrorists" and wanted to see them behind bars.<sup>82</sup> These sentiments were backed by rights groups like Human Rights Watch, which stated that the deal promoted a culture of impunity and violated international law obligations.<sup>83</sup> However, others like law professor Douglass Cassel of the University of Notre Dame Law School, who was one of the lawyers who helped to negotiate the agreement to create the Special Jurisdiction for Peace to investigate and prosecute atrocities, justified it as a "holistic transitional justice approach which satisfied Colombia's obligations under international law."<sup>84</sup> According to him, in situations of armed conflict, "transitional justice measures must be assessed by international standards applicable to peace processes, not by standards that apply in a society already at peace."<sup>85</sup>

The amnesty provision was not repealed in the revised peace deal, but rather, some details and the language in the previous deal were changed to make it more clear. For instance, one of the specific changes was an eight-year rural confinement and mandatory community service for FARC rebels who confessed to war crimes.<sup>86</sup> Regardless, no negotiations for peace in Colombia would have taken place without an assurance of amnesty.

# 6 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Enough Forum: A Way Out? Models for negotiating an exit plan for entrenched leadership in South Sudan

#### Application to South Sudan

The creation of a hybrid court is one of the 2015 South Sudan peace agreement's stipulations that the South Sudanese leadership opposes, but it could be used as a diplomatic measure to induce exit from the political scene. The African Union Commission is to set up the court with the mandate to "investigate and prosecute individuals bearing the responsibility for violations of international law and/or applicable South Sudanese law, committed from 15 December 2013 through the end of the Transitional Period."87 Numerous reports from bodies, such as the U.N. High Commissioner for Human Rights and the African Union Commission of Inquiry, provide a plausible basis for the indictment and trial of Kiir and Machar for crimes against humanity and war crimes.<sup>88</sup> These leaders are accused of perpetrating potential war crimes in the December 2013 Juba Massacre and massacres in Bor, Malakal, and Bentiu.<sup>89</sup> Opposition to the hybrid court is in part informed by the above factors.<sup>90</sup> In a June 7, 2016, New York Times op-ed, "South Sudan needs truth not trials," alleged to have been co-authored by Kiir and Machar (and later denied by Machar), the agreement's two co-signatories urged the international community to reconsider the hybrid court.<sup>91</sup> Despite Machar asserting that he had not been consulted on the essay, the fact that the piece had been written by representatives of South Sudan's leadership and called for a reconsideration of legal action<sup>92</sup> reinforces the idea that the leadership is indeed terrified of the court. With such high fear of prosecution and sufficient evidence to back their indictment, the provision of amnesty for these leaders in exchange for their exit from the political scene could be a powerful means to negotiate their exit. A proponent of the establishment of an international administration over South Sudan calls for a similar measure suggesting that an offer of immunity from international prosecution and a safe haven abroad for Kiir and Machar could be made by the United States and international community in exchange for Kiir's willingness to hand over power and a commitment from both men to "never hold or contest power and to remain permanently outside South Sudan."93 Some form of amnesty for crimes committed would be a carrot for the two leaders, and the threat of prosecution posed by the hybrid court or the International Criminal Court would be a stick that could be used to induce their departure from the political scene.

# Financial Leverage: The Offer of Incentives or Disincentives

Financial means have been key elements in brokered peace agreements. These means have included the offer of enough money to support the exiled leader in his country of exile. This has taken the form of monthly stipends to the deposed leader, or allowing him to keep a portion of his initial wealth. Targeting a leader's wealth through asset freezes has also been used as a disincentive to induce this political exit. This section focuses on Haiti and Uganda where some financial means were employed.

# Haiti

Following the signing of the Governors Island Accord in Haiti, the military dictators reneged on the agreement forcing the Clinton administration to impose targeted sanctions which included a freeze on their assets.<sup>94</sup> In the deal brokered to negotiate Gen. Cédras' departure from Haiti politics and to enter exile, the United States agreed to lease at least three homes that the general owned in Haiti.<sup>95</sup> This included a walled hillside villa, a beachfront residence, and his mother-in-law's private home.<sup>96</sup> This meant that Gen. Cédras would receive government funds amounting to approximately \$3000 per month.<sup>97</sup> U.S. administration officials stated that the general insisted that the rental income from the properties would be essential to afford a life in exile.<sup>98</sup> Furthermore, the United States granted the general and his military leaders access to at least \$79 million in frozen accounts in the United States.<sup>99</sup> Bank secrecy laws made it difficult to know how much in particular was owned by Gen. Cédras but it was clear that he gained access to his previously frozen accounts.

# 7 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

#### Uganda

#### Idi Amin Dada

As mentioned earlier, Saudi Arabia did not only offer asylum to Ben Ali of Tunisia but earlier, in the 1970s, offered asylum to the ruthless dictator, Idi Amin of Uganda. Idi Amin came to power on January 25, 1971, when as chief of general staff, he overthrew the government of President Milton Obote.<sup>100</sup> Amin was initially welcomed by Ugandans who viewed him as "charming, informal and flexible."<sup>101</sup> He was thought of as a nationalist and grew more popular when he removed Obote's secret police, freed political prisoners, and promised to return power to the Ugandan people.<sup>102</sup> This view of him was short lived as he soon exhibited his unpredictable and cruel personality.<sup>103</sup> In 1972, he banished tens of thousands of Asians, who dominated the economy, and soon after declared himself president for life.<sup>104</sup>

Amin ran the country with an iron fist with human rights groups estimating about 300,000 deaths during his eight-year rule.<sup>105</sup> The murders were conducted by death squads, which included the Public Safety Unit, the State Research Bureau, and the military police, numbering about 18,000 men mainly drafted from Amin's home region.<sup>106</sup> Those killed included some prominent people but a majority were anonymous people like farmers who were selected because the killers desired their wealth, their wives, or because of their tribal affiliations.<sup>107</sup> Amin drew harsh criticism, but also fascination globally. Officials like Henry Kissinger called him a "murderer and a spy" while others such as Libya's Muammar Gadhafi actively sought him as an ally.<sup>108</sup> In an effort to annex the Kagera region of Tanzania, Amin sent troops to the west of Lake Victoria in 1978, an effort that was quickly thwarted by an assault by Tanzanian forces and Ugandan exiles.<sup>109</sup> On April 12, 1979, Mr. Amin and his Libyan counterparts were unable to stop the offensive. Amin first fled to Libya and finally to Saudi Arabia.<sup>110</sup> He was given a spacious villa in Jeddah, the Red Sea port where he lived with about six of his 30 children.<sup>111</sup> Additionally, Amin was paid a hefty monthly stipend by the Saudi government.<sup>112</sup> He was able to own several cars and in an interview with a Ugandan journalist, bragged about having five new satellite dishes installed in his new home.<sup>113</sup>

# Lord's Resistance Army (LRA)

Financial incentives for conflict resolution were also brought to the fore at one point in the case of Uganda's Joseph Kony of the Lord's Resistance Army (LRA), when his armed group was in southern Sudan, which was then a part of Sudan. The LRA was formed in 1987 as an insurgency claiming to fight against President Yoweri Museveni's government to defend the rights of the Acholi, an ethnic group in northern Uganda.<sup>114</sup> Despite these claims, their extreme brutality against fellow Acholi including rape, mutilation, murder, sexual slavery, and widespread abductions of children and adults betrayed those claims.<sup>115</sup> In 1994, the LRA received military, financial, and logistical support from Sudanese President Omar el-Bashir.<sup>116</sup> President Bashir viewed the LRA as a vital force in its efforts to keep southern Sudan and northern Uganda destabilized and as a means to "punish Uganda for its support of the rebel group in Sudan, the Sudan People's Liberation Army (SPLA)."<sup>117</sup> Following the signing of the Comprehensive Peace Agreement between the SPLA and the Bashir government, in 2005, Sudan ceased its support for the LRA.<sup>118</sup>

Over the years, the LRA spread and began attacks in remote locations in the Democratic Republic of Congo, Central Africa Republic, and South Sudan to acquire food or money to sustain their rebellion.<sup>119</sup> In 2006, seeing the havoc that the LRA was causing in southern Sudan, Machar, the then vice-president of southern Sudan met their leader Joseph Kony in the bush and gave him \$20,000 and food, contingent upon Kony and his troops leaving southern Sudan without pillaging other South Sudanese villages.<sup>120</sup> Despite harsh criticism from groups such as Human Rights Watch, Machar claimed that his financial

# 8 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

incentives to the LRA worked as more than 90 percent of the fighters had left Sudan.<sup>121</sup> The United Nations confirmed that there had been a significant decline in attacks attributed to the LRA, underscoring Machar's claims.<sup>122</sup>

#### Application to South Sudan

President Kiir, Machar, and their associates have been accused of corruption, running South Sudan as a violent kleptocracy.<sup>123</sup> These top officials have been accused of "accumulating fortunes despite modest government salaries."<sup>124</sup> Family members of the two leaders reside in luxurious homes in the upscale Lavington neighborhood of Nairobi, Kenya.<sup>125</sup> In the same way the United States offered to lease the homes of Gen. Cédras, offering to let Kiir and Machar retain some of their wealth to allow them income could be a financial incentive to persuade them to relinquish control. Conversely, the wealth illegally acquired in the years after the Comprehensive Peace Agreement's signing could be used as a disincentive to holding on to power. Accusations of economic crimes and corruption could be used as leverage to influence exit from the political scene. Threats of criminal prosecution for the documented economic crimes could be a powerful disincentive to continue their hold on power.<sup>126</sup>

Additionally, the asset freezes applied in Haiti by the U.S. government could be employed in the case of South Sudan. Funds and assets allegedly stored in neighboring East African countries, such as Kenya,<sup>127</sup> could be frozen by the international community in a push to pressure the South Sudanese leaders to exit the political arena.

South Sudan's reliance on donor support could potentially be used as leverage to induce a departure from the political scene. On December 2, 2016, the South Sudan Parliament authorized a 38 billion SSP budget, but nearly 40 percent was unfunded.<sup>128</sup> The government through its finance minister stated that it would seek donor funding to cover this funding gap and was already in conversations with the International Monetary Fund.<sup>129</sup> Donor funding to South Sudan from institutions and countries could be tied to meeting certain conditions such as the exiting of the two key players. At a country level, the United States and many European countries, such as the Netherlands, have halted direct assistance to the government of South Sudan.<sup>130</sup> In August 2016, the government sought a \$1.9 billion loan from China,<sup>131</sup> but received no public reply.<sup>132</sup> The same month, newly appointed First Vice President Taban Deng Gai visited Kenyan President Uhuru Kenyatta during which he appealed for a 'soft loan.' President Kenyatta reportedly responded by asking Deng to send the South Sudan central bank governor and both the finance and agriculture ministers with a detailed proposal.<sup>133</sup> In October 2016, President Kiir appealed to the Troika countries to provide the financial assistance for the implementation of the peace agreement during a visit by the Norwegian foreign minister to Juba.<sup>134</sup> The South Sudanese government is desperate for financial assistance, a need that could be used as leverage to achieve an exit from the political scene. Given that all the countries that the South Sudanese government has directly appealed to were parties to the negotiation of the peace deal, they could all form a united front and decline to provide any direct assistance to the government unless Machar and Kiir exit the scene. The South Sudanese government is in dire need of this financial assistance more particularly because the economic situation of South Sudan is worsening by the day. Revenue from South Sudan's oil exports has declined due to the recent glut in global oil production. This is a huge blow to a country that is the most oil-dependent country in the world, as oil accounts for almost all of its exports and around 60 percent of its gross domestic product (GDP).<sup>135</sup> Oil production is expected to decrease to about 120,000 barrels per day in the 2016-17 fiscal year, down from 165,000 barrels per day in 2014.<sup>136</sup> This declining oil revenue has caused "a negative impact on macro-budgetary indicators, requiring austere fiscal adjustments," according to the World Bank.<sup>137</sup> The

# 9 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

South Sudanese pound plummeted from 18.5 SSP per dollar in December 2015 to almost 80 SSP per dollar by the end of September, 2016.<sup>138</sup> As of February 15, 2017, the inflation rate was reported at 900 percent, according to a UNICEF situation report.<sup>139</sup> Food shortages, increases in relative food prices, and hunger are disturbing signs of this large economic collapse. Given this clear indication that South Sudan's government relies on donor funding for almost half of its budget, and the terrible economic conditions in the country, donor funding to the government could be used as leverage to induce the departure of Kiir and Machar from politics.

# Strengths, challenges, and implications of each offer

#### Asylum

Granting asylum to leaders who have been accused of human rights violations can breed resentment among host populations. Saudi Arabia's offer of asylum to Ben Ali was not welcomed by all of its citizens.<sup>140</sup> When it comes to hosting deposed leaders, Saudi society maintains a general view of censure particularly towards Ben Ali due to his dictatorial reputation.<sup>141</sup> Saudi Arabia has over decades past offered a safe haven for once-all powerful asylum seekers such as the dictatorial Idi Amin of Uganda and ex-Pakistani premier Nawaz Sharif.<sup>142</sup> A tweet posted on social media platform Twitter during Ben Ali's arrival in Saudi Arabia questioned, "How long until King Abdullah bin Abdul-Aziz changes his title to 'Custodian of the Two Holy Mosques and Unwanted Despots'?"<sup>143</sup> Similar resentment to harboring a former leader accused of committing crimes against humanity was evident in Nigeria, too, as it hosted Charles Taylor.<sup>144</sup> The Nigerian Union of Journalists took this a step further mounting a legal challenge to his presence in Nigeria.<sup>145</sup> One of the union's demands included a charge for the death of two Nigerian journalists that Taylor's revolutionary front had taken responsibility for in the early 1990s.<sup>146</sup> The journalists insisted that it was against Nigeria's constitution to harbor a 'murderer' in their house.<sup>147</sup>

There is no guarantee that the former leaders will not find ways to break the terms of their exile agreements and engage in the politics of their countries of origin. Idi Amin, who had been offered sanctuary by Saudi Arabia, escaped on a fake passport in 1989 and flew to Kinshasa, Zaire, where he claimed he would return to restore his rule in Uganda.<sup>148</sup> However, this move was not successful as Zairean authorities apprehended him and Uganda said it would only take him if he agreed to stand trial.<sup>149</sup> No other country wanted to offer him asylum forcing Saudi Arabia to welcome him again.<sup>150</sup> Charles Taylor of Liberia was also accused by his critics of violating the terms of his agreement.<sup>151</sup> He was accused of breaking these terms by trying to influence Liberian politics and that of its neighbors from exile.<sup>152</sup> The Liberian interim government, through a statement issued by the Liberian justice ministry, accused Taylor of making "daily phone calls to cronies in Liberia and other parts of the world through which he issues orders and instructions much to the detriment of peace and security of Liberia and the sub-region."<sup>153</sup> More allegations of meddling were made by research groups which stated that Taylor controlled or helped to finance at least nine of the 30 political parties that put forth a bid for the Liberian elections.<sup>154</sup> In Sierra Leone, special prosecutors accused him of wiring USD \$160,000 to his supporters in Monrovia in October 2004 to help start riots during which 16 people were killed and hundreds injured, and accused him of involvement in a January 2005 assassination attempt on ailing Guinean President Lansana Conte.<sup>155</sup> Taylor's case is a clear example that asylum offers cannot guarantee that the leaders will not find ways to get involved in the politics of their home countries or possibly engage in a proxy war.

#### **10** The Enough Project • enoughproject.org Enough Forum: A Way Out?

Models for negotiating an exit plan for entrenched leadership in South Sudan

While negotiating asylum various conditions can be put in place for the leader's departure, but there is no guarantee that the leaders will not empty the country's treasury on their way out. In Gambia, Jammeh allegedly "plundered the state coffers" in his last few weeks stealing millions of dollars.<sup>156</sup> According to incoming President Barrow's advisor, Mai Fatty, Jammeh withdrew over USD \$11 million and transferred luxury goods on a Chadian cargo plane, including an uncertain number of vehicles.<sup>157</sup> But another adviser to President Barrow cast doubt on these allegations claiming that the central bank was functioning normally.<sup>158</sup> Claims of pillaging the country's resources while fleeing into exile were also made in the case of Tunisia. The wife of former President Ben Ali, Ms. Leila Tabelse, allegedly stole one and a half tons of gold which she personally collected from the country's central bank.<sup>159</sup> Tunisia's central bank denied the allegations.<sup>160</sup> Given that these claims were alleged yet none of the accused has so far taken any responsibility, there is indeed a risk that granting asylum cannot guarantee the country's resources will be left untouched. In a move to safeguard their financial interests, outgoing political leaders can empty the coffers on their way to exile.

Despite offering asylum to leaders with the assurance that the host country would not extradite them, there have been instances where this understanding was breached. At the onset of Charles Taylor's asylum offer, many called on Nigeria to extradite him to be tried for war crimes, but Nigeria refused to surrender Taylor.<sup>161</sup> However, in March 2006, President Obasanjo stated that Liberia's new government was free to take him after consultations with ECOWAS and other African heads of states who had helped broker the peace deal.<sup>162</sup> The United States and the United Nations, which had also been party to the agreement that led to Taylor's exile,<sup>163</sup> also called for Taylor's extradition.<sup>164</sup> Despite Taylor disappearing a few days after President Obasanjo announced that he would be extradited to Liberia, Nigerian authorities apprehended him and transported him to Liberia where he was arrested upon arrival.<sup>165</sup> Some critics argue that Taylor was handed over because he violated this asylum terms or because Nigeria finally gave in to pressure to hand him over for prosecution, it is evident that his arrest would act as a deterrent to leaders seeking to accept an asylum offer. After all, what guarantee do they have that in a few years, the same people and institutions that secured their asylum offer would not act contrary to their initial word?

Regardless of the above challenges, precedence in countries such as Liberia and Tunisia show that granting asylum to leaders as a form of conflict resolution played the intended role of negotiating peaceful transitions and stopping the loss of more lives. In Gambia, many heaved sighs of relief following Jammeh's exit as his departure averted the possibility of a military confrontation and a descent into war given that foreign military troops were already present in Gambia.<sup>167</sup> In Liberia, Charles Taylor's departure led to the immediate end of the conflict which may have saved the lives of hundreds of thousands of civilians.<sup>168</sup> In the case of Tunisia, had Ben Ali stayed to fight to maintain his rule, the conflict would have continued leading to a far more "bitter and bloody end."<sup>169</sup> In Saudi Arabia's estimation, the kingdom's asylum for Ben Ali ended a "vicious rear-guard guerilla campaign by his militia" against the civilian protesters.<sup>170</sup> Tunisia, which was part of the Arab spring, can be compared to countries like Syria where Assad stayed to fight to maintain his rule. In Tunisia, within a few months of the protests which eventually led Ben Ali to seek asylum in Saudi Arabia, the number of lives lost was at least 50.<sup>171</sup> Yet in Syria, the conflict has gone on for five years and has led to the loss of 250,000 Syrian lives and more than 11 million forced out of their homes.<sup>172</sup> It can thus be argued that "diplomatically removing key actors and their families from the theatre of war,"<sup>173</sup> can lead to resolution of a political stalemate, and the immediate halting of the loss of more lives and prolonged conflict.

#### 11 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

#### Amnesty

A key argument against offering amnesty to leaders accused of human rights violations is that it promotes a culture of impunity not only in the specific country but also internationally. Reports from fact-finding missions<sup>174</sup> conducted in Chile, where an amnesty decree passed in 1978 absolved all individuals who perpetrated human rights violations between 1973 and 1978 from criminal responsibility,<sup>175</sup> back this view. At an international level, it is argued that failure to prosecute rogue regimes in one part of the world emboldens other dictatorial regimes.<sup>176</sup> A former prosecutor of the International Criminal Tribunal for the former Yugoslavia (ICTY) inferred that the lack of prosecution of dictators such as Idi Amin of Uganda and Saddam Hussein of Iraq emboldened the Serbs to launch ethnic cleansing expecting no repercussions or accountability for their actions.<sup>177</sup> Expectedly, following Taylor's conviction for war crimes, the court's prosecutor remarked that the historic judgment reinforced to "heads of state that they will be held to account for war crimes."<sup>178</sup>

For the victims of human rights violations, prosecution is one of the means through which they receive some sort of closure for the abuses committed against them. Therefore, granting annesty to perpetrators of human rights abuses denies them of this.<sup>179</sup> Criminal prosecution validates the victims' suffering serving as a "partial remedy for their injuries."<sup>180</sup> A survey conducted by the South Sudan Law Society found that a majority of South Sudanese respondents expressed popular support for transitional justice mechanisms including the criminal prosecution of perpetrators.<sup>181</sup> In the absence of criminal prosecutions, citizens may decide to take justice into their own hands, such as in Haiti when a former general who was granted amnesty was killed by civilians.<sup>182</sup>

The past decade has also seen the annulment of some amnesty laws that were passed in earlier decades to negotiate peace agreements. Amnesty laws that had been passed to protect the military juntas in South American countries of Argentina and Uruguay were annulled by the courts.<sup>183</sup> El-Salvador joined this bandwagon in July 2016, when its supreme court overruled an amnesty law that had been crucial in securing peace 12 years before citing that it was unconstitutional and denied victims justice.<sup>184</sup>

In spite of the challenges that come with granting amnesty, the offer of a form of immunity from prosecution has proved to fulfill the immediate goal of bringing an end to the conflict. In most situations, it would be almost impossible to bring the leaders to the negotiating table if they face a threat of prosecution. In Haiti, the amnesty deal had the desired effect of peacefully removing a military dictator who had caused so many human rights violations and allowed for the reinstatement of a civilian government.<sup>185</sup> Cédras and his close associates went into exile, the military surrendered arms, and most of the human rights abuses in the country ceased with no more bloodshed.<sup>186</sup> Blame for Haiti's later deterioration in the 2000s largely lies with President Aristide's corruption and mismanagement, not the lack of punishment for the military junta in the mid-1990s.<sup>187</sup> Colombia's Santos justified granting a form of amnesty in the Colombia peace agreement when he remarked, "The victims will always seek and ask for more justice. The future victims will say no; I want more peace. And what stopping the war means is that there will be no more victims. You have to weigh the two. I don't agree that people should be let off completely. But if you have to reduce sentences, if you have to negotiate a more lenient justice to avoid more victims and to avoid continuing the war, I think it's a good deal."<sup>188</sup>Amnesty can bring the leaders in a conflict to the negotiating table allowing for peace to be achieved and stopping the loss of more lives.

# 12 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

#### Financial Incentives/Disincentives

Allowing political leaders who have pillaged the country of resources to retain some of their wealth is bound to leave a country struggling for survival. Before Cédras' rule in Haiti, a previous dictator, Charles Duvalier, had fled into exile leaving the country poor and struggling for survival.<sup>189</sup> He had apparently hoarded an estimated \$300 million throughout his rule and his departure had left the country poor and aid-dependent.<sup>190</sup> Without the essential resources, any incoming leadership is likely to struggle to survive. Moreover, letting leaders keep wealth amassed through corruption while the citizens live in dire poverty is bound to breed resentment amongst the population.

As with any offer, the South Sudanese government may reject the conditions tied to donor provisions. For instance, in June 2016, before the peace agreement's collapse, donor countries gave preconditions for financial assistance which included the revocation of the controversial 28 new states and a sacking of the finance minister and governor of the central bank. Presidential spokesperson Ateny Wek Ateny dismissed these preconditions as an interference in matters of national sovereignty.<sup>191</sup> Preconditions for financial assistance will expectedly not be welcomed by the government of South Sudan.

Nevertheless, it would be near impossible to convince leaders to cede power and live a life of poverty when they are benefitting financially. The negotiation of the leasing of Gen. Cédras' houses in Haiti was a key component of his exit package.<sup>192</sup> Negotiators stayed till the "wee hours of the morning" ironing out the details of this part of the exit package before Gen. Cédras agreed to leave.<sup>193</sup> A sense of financial security is key in convincing a leader to exit the scene, especially if they are financially benefitting from their political position. Financial disincentives too, such as asset freezes, proved effective in getting the leaders to the negotiating table, and eventually out of the political scene as was seen in Gen. Cédras' case.

#### Conclusion

"It is a very tough call whether to point the finger or try to negotiate with people. As a lawyer, of course, I would like to prosecute everybody who is guilty of these heinous things. As a diplomat or as a politician or as a statesman, I also would like to stop the slaughter, bring it to a halt. You have two things that are in real conflict here ... I don't know the proper mix."<sup>194</sup>

- Morris B. Abram, U.S. Representative, U.N. Commission on Human Rights under President Lyndon B. Johnson

Undoubtedly, any negotiated exit of Kiir and Machar from the South Sudan political scene will require serious thought and consideration. Measures previously employed elsewhere of offering asylum, amnesty, or financial leverage, have proven successful in inducing that exit, but come with a host of challenges which could include opposition, resentment, or even a violation of some of the stipulated conditions of the measures. It would be important to note though that none of these measures are employed on their own but are coupled with each other. For instance, asylum, amnesty, and financial incentives often form components of an exit package presented to a particular leader or are coupled with other transitional justice mechanisms, such as victim reparation and truth commissions, which are not covered by the scope of this paper. Moreover, for these measures to successfully induce a leader's departure from politics, other pressures must be included. In some cases, these pressures took the form of a threat of military force as was the case of Gambia's Jammeh, Haiti's Lt. Gen. Cédras, and Liberia's Taylor where the arrival or presence of military force by ECOWAS, the United States, and the United Nations respectively, played a significant role in achieving their exit from the political scene. In other cases,

# 13 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

this pressure comes in the form of increasing unpopularity amongst their citizens exhibited in the form of massive protests as was the case in Tunisia for Ben Ali, or from religious figures as was seen in Colombia where the visit of the first Latin American pope to Cuba, was credited as contributing to a breakthrough in the peace accord.<sup>195</sup>

Nevertheless, employing the above measures could be considered as one of the possible ways out of the current political stalemate. If negotiators in South Sudan's case decided to pursue the departure of Kiir and Machar from the political scene, an assortment of measures such as asylum, amnesty, and financial leverage, coupled with a combination of pressures from local actors or international bodies, would need to coalesce in a proper mix that could be used to induce this departure. The measures may be successful in attaining that departure and preventing the loss of more lives, but will present a host of challenges that would need to be considered. It is also crucial to note that employing the above measures to induce the exit of Kiir and Machar from the political scene may not necessarily lead to peace. Kiir and Machar may be at the head of their respective militarized camps, but there is not a guarantee that neutralizing them will achieve peace, especially if the process is hijacked by equally problematic leaders whose presence becomes a similar barrier to the achievement of peace in South Sudan. Furthermore, it would be important for negotiators to critically think about how the South Sudanese will have some control in their leadership choices if the two leaders are convinced to cede power. At the end of the day, if a negotiated exit package emerges as a viable option, asylum, amnesty, and financial leverage need to be considered as measures to resolve the stalemate and stop the massive loss of life. The people of South Sudan are tired of the war, and all they want right now is peace.

# 14 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

# Endnotes

http://www.peaceau.org/uploads/auciss.final.report.pdf.

<sup>9</sup> Radio Tamazuj, "JMEC says peace agreement 'not dead'," October 19, 2016, available at

https://radiotamazuj.org/en/article/jmec-says-peace-agreement-not-dead.

<sup>10</sup> Sudan Tribune, "South Sudan rival leaders decline meeting each other in South Africa," December 4, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article61016.

<sup>11</sup> Princeton Lyman and Kate Almquist Knopf, "To Save South Sudan, Put it on Life Support," July 20, 2016, Financial Times, July 20, 2016, available at http://blogs.ft.com/beyond-brics/category/sub-saharan-africa/south-sudan/ and

http://www.usip.org/olivebranch/2016/07/20/save-south-sudan-put-it-life-support.

<sup>12</sup> Dictionary.com, "Definition of 'asylum'," available at http://www.dictionary.com/browse/asylum (last accessed February 2017).

<sup>13</sup> Al Jazeera, "Gambia: Yahya Jammeh concedes loss to Adama Barrow," December 3, 2016, available at http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/12/gambia-yahya-jammeh-concedes-loss-adama-barrow-161202211013474.html. <sup>14</sup> Solomon Dersso, "Gambia: A lesson for African dictators," Al Jazeera, January 22, 2017, available at

http://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/2017/01/gambia-lesson-african-dictators-170122092224512.html.

<sup>15</sup> Ibid.

<sup>16</sup> Ibid.

<sup>17</sup> Dionne Searcey and Jaime Yaya Barry, "Gambia is Back Again,' but Its New Leader Is Still in Senegal," The New York Times, January 22, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/22/world/africa/gambia-president-adama-barrow-yahyajammeh.html.

<sup>18</sup> The Guardian, "The Gambia: Jammeh ignores two more deadlines to quit," January 20, 2017, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017/jan/20/gambia-yahya-jammeh-midday-deadline-troops.

<sup>19</sup> African Union Peace and Security Council, "The 647<sup>th</sup> meeting of the AU Peace and Security Council on the post-election situation in the Islamic Republic of The Gambia," Communiqué, January, 17, 2017, available at

http://www.peaceau.org/en/article/the-647th-meeting-of-the-au-peace-and-security-council-on-the-post-election-situation-inthe-islamic-republic-of-the-gambia.

<sup>20</sup> Deutsche Welle, "Gambia: Tensions rise, mediators meet in Banjul," December 13, 2016, available at

# 15 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Human Rights Watch, "South Sudan: Killings, Rapes, Looting in Juba," (August 2016), available at https://www.hrw.org/news/2016/08/15/south-sudan-killings-rapes-looting-juba.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> The Guardian, "South Sudan's opposition leader Riek Machar flees to DRC," August 18, 2016, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2016/aug/18/south-sudan-opposition-leader-riek-machar-drc-democratic-republiccongo.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Famine Early Warning Systems Network, "Extreme levels of food insecurity expected by May 2017," (October 2016), available at http://www.fews.net/east-africa/south-sudan/food-security-outlook/october-2016.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Enough Project, "Formation of New Rebel Movement Increases Number of Armed Groups in South Sudan," Enough Said, September 30, 2016, available at http://www.enoughproject.org/blogs/formation-new-rebel-movement-increases-numberarmed-groups-south-sudan.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> May Bulman, "World's youngest country South Sudan is 'on the brink' of genocide, UN warns," The Independent, December 2, 2016, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/africa/south-sudan-unhcr-africa-a7452886.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>6</sup> Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations, "Famine hits parts of South Sudan," Press release, February 20, 2017, available at http://www.fao.org/news/story/en/item/471251/icode/; and Rael Ombour, "Famine declared in South

Sudan, with 100,000 people facing starvation," Washington Post, February 20, 2017, available at

https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/africa/famine-declared-in-south-sudan-with-100000-people-facing-

starvation/2017/02/20/f6eb9336-f778-11e6-aa1e-5f735ee31334 story.html?utm term=.f25297750d4a.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> Voice of America, "What Triggered the Kiir-Machar Rift in South Sudan?" Voice of America, January 9, 2014, available at http://www.voanews.com/a/what-triggered-the-kir-machar-rift-in-south-sudan/1826903.html.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> See, "The other dimension to these developments was the relationship between the President and his Vice President. The Commission established that long before the 2010 elections, the relationship between the two leaders was already strained, and that these differences were overlooked for the sake of unity within the party during the Interim Period (2005-2011). It is was suggested that the SPLM split in 1991, and the reordering of the SPLM leadership to accommodate Riek Machar on his return were partly to blame for the frosty relationship that carried on into government after independence. In 2010, the two leaders are said to have supported rival candidates in a number of key electoral positions, particularly the governorships of several states." Found in African Union Commission of Inquiry on South Sudan, "Final Report of the African Union Commission of Inquiry on South Sudan," p. 21, para. 50, (Addis Ababa: African Union, October, 2014), available at

http://www.dw.com/en/gambia-tensions-rise-mediators-meet-in-banjul/a-36736722 and http://allafrica.com/stories/201612131129.html.

<sup>21</sup> Al Jazeera, "Nigerian MPs back asylum for Yayha Jammeh," January 13, 2017, available at

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/01/nigerian-mps-asylum-yahya-jammeh-170113071713046.html.

<sup>22</sup> Dionne Searcey and Jaime Yaya Barry, "Troops Enter Gambia as New President is Sworn In," The New York Times, January 19, 2017, available at https://www.nytimes.com/2017/01/19/world/africa/gambia-adama-barrow-yahya-jammeh.html

<sup>23</sup> BBC, "The Gambia's Yahya Jammeh 'to quit and leave'," January 20, 2017, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/worldafrica-38699119.

<sup>24</sup> Al Jazeera, "Gambia crisis ends as Yahya Jammeh leaves for exile," January 22, 2017, available at

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/01/jammeh-arrives-banjul-airport-stepping-170121210246506.html.

<sup>25</sup> Ibid.

<sup>26</sup> BBC, "Liberia profile – Timeline," June 30, 2016, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-13732188.
 <sup>27</sup> Ibid.

<sup>28</sup> "Amnesty." Encyclopedia of Genocide and Crimes Against Humanity, available at

http://www.encyclopedia.com/international/encyclopedias-almanacs-transcripts-and-maps/amnesty (last accessed February 2017).

<sup>29</sup> BBC, "Liberia profile – Timeline," June 30, 2016.

<sup>30</sup> Glenn McKenzie, "Charles Taylor tried to negotiate his exit strategy," Mail & Guardian, July 8, 2003, available at http://mg.co.za/article/2003-07-08-charles-taylor-tries-to-negotiate-his-exit-strategy.

<sup>31</sup> Osita Agbu, "An Overview of the Liberian Crisis," p. 30. In Osita Agbu, *West Africa's Trouble Spots and the Imperative for Peace-Building*, (Dakar: Council for the Development of Social Science Research in Africa, 2006). Available at https://books.google.com/books?id= Nx-

acf7VJwC&pg=PA29&lpg=PA29&dq=charles+taylor+exit+package&source=bl&ots=UZTvJbn30b&sig=AngW2wkvWzIPGwlnRpH9 DhLDn-

A&hl=en&sa=X&ved=0ahUKEwilkfj8xKvQAhUNy2MKHeX\_AqwQ6AEIMTAE#v=onepage&q=charles%20taylor%20exit%20packag e&f=false.

<sup>32</sup> PBS Newshour, "Liberia's Taylor Begins Exile in Nigeria," August 13, 2003, available at

http://www.pbs.org/newshour/updates/africa-july-dec03-nigeria\_08-13/.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid.

<sup>34</sup> IRIN, "Questions raised over Taylor's exile in Nigeria," August 21, 2003, available at

http://www.irinnews.org/feature/2003/08/21/questions-raised-over-taylors-exile-nigeria

35 Ibid.

<sup>36</sup> BBC News, "Tunisia country profile," January 17, 2017, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-14107241.

<sup>37</sup> BBC News, "Profile: Zine al-Abidine Ben Ali," June 20, 2011, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-12196679.

- <sup>38</sup> BBC News, "Q&A: Tunisia crisis," January 19, 2011, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-12157599.
- <sup>39</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>40</sup> Ibid.

<sup>41</sup> Ibid.

42 Ibid.

<sup>43</sup> Al Jazeera, "Ben Ali gets refuge in Saudi Arabia," January 16, 2011, available at

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/middleeast/2011/01/201111652129710582.html.

<sup>44</sup> Ellen Knickmeyer, "A Five-Star Retirement Home for Dictators," Foreign Policy, June 23, 2011, available at

http://foreignpolicy.com/2011/06/23/a-five-star-retirement-home-for-dictators-2/.

<sup>45</sup> Al Jazeera, "Ben Ali gets refuge in Saudi Arabia," January 16, 2011.

46 Ibid.

<sup>47</sup> Author interview with a former South Sudanese government official. Name withheld for security reasons.

<sup>48</sup> Sudan Tribune, "Uganda urges Kiir to sign peace agreement despite Museveni pull out," August 18, 2015, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article56096.

<sup>49</sup> Al Jazeera, "South Sudan's Riek Machar in Khartoum for medical care," August 24, 2016, available at

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2016/08/south-sudan-riek-machar-khartoum-medical-care-160823161508776.html.

<sup>50</sup> Sudan Tribune, "Machar in South Africa for medical treatment: Spokesperson," October 12, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article60513.

<sup>51</sup> Ed Cropley, "Exclusive: South Africa holds South Sudan rebel Machar as 'guest'," Reuters, December 13, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/us-safrica-southsudan-exclusive-idUSKBN1421YZ.

52 Ibid.

<sup>53</sup> Michael P. Scharf, "The Amnesty Exception to the Jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court," *Cornell International Law Journal* 32 (3) (1999): 507-527, available at http://scholarship.law.cornell.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1454&context=cilj.

#### 16 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

<sup>54</sup> Office of the United Nations High Commissioner for Human Rights, "Rule-of-Law Tools for Post-Conflict States: Amnesties," (2009), pg. 43, available at http://www.ohchr.org/Documents/Publications/Amnesties\_en.pdf.

<sup>55</sup> Ibid., p. 7.

<sup>56</sup> Ibid., p. 7.

<sup>57</sup> Ibid., p. 43.

<sup>58</sup> The treaty accorded "a general amnesty to everybody who had participated in the hostilities of the Thirty Years' War" stating that "there was to be an 'everlasting oblivion' of everything said and done by the parties to the war." Found in Bardo Fassbender, "Westphalia, Peace of (1648)," Max Planck Encyclopedia of Public International Law, available at http://opil.ouplaw.com/view/10.1093/law:epil/9780199231690/law-9780199231690-e739?prd=EPIL (last accessed February 2017).

<sup>59</sup> United Nations, "Haiti Background: Summary" available at

http://www.un.org/en/peacekeeping/missions/past/unmihbackgr1.html (last accessed February 2017).

<sup>60</sup> Cecile Marotte and Herve Rakoto Razafimbahiny, "Haiti 1991-1994: The International Civilian Mission's Medical Unit," *Health* and Human Rights 2 (2): 117-126. Available at https://cdn2.sph.harvard.edu/wp-content/uploads/sites/13/2014/03/9-Marotte.pdf

61 Ibid.

<sup>62</sup> "Haiti, 1991-1996: Why Wait So Long?" p. 120. In Thomas G. Weiss, Military-Civilian Interactions: Humanitarian Crises and the Responsibility to Protect, (Lanham, MD: Rowan & Littlefield Publishers, Inc., 2005), available at

https://books.google.com/books?id=Kh6hvXsDMkYC&pg=PA119&lpg=PA119&dq=why+did+the+C%C3%A9dras+regime+target+ poor+haitians&source=bl&ots=y2qBX9TEc7&sig=gR9eQq9aDJjRbqXQIQPdYg7jMYs&hl=en&sa=X&ved=0ahUKEwjE4tP6w-LQAhWGSSYKHesVD\_wQ6AEIJjAC#v=onepage&q=why%20did%20the%20cedras%20regime%20target%20poor%20haitians&f=t

rue.

<sup>63</sup> United Nations, "Haiti Background: Summary"

<sup>64</sup> GlobalSecurity.org, "1991-1994 – Raul Cedras" available at http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/haiti/politics-cedras-1991.htm (last accessed February 2017).

<sup>65</sup> U.S. Department of State Office of the Historian, "Intervention in Haiti, 1994-1995," available at

https://history.state.gov/milestones/1993-2000/haiti (last accessed February 2017).

<sup>66</sup> United Nations, "Haiti Background: Summary"

67 Ibid.

<sup>68</sup> Kenneth Freed, "Despite Rumors, Military Ruler's Fate Looks Settled: Haiti: Lt. Gen. Raoul Cedras' resignation appears unavoidable. Chief of staff's behavior is less predictable," Los Angeles Times, October 9, 1994, available at http://articles.latimes.com/1994-10-09/news/mn-48394 1 raoul-cedras.

<sup>69</sup> United Nations, "Haiti Background: Summary"

<sup>70</sup> John Otis, "How the World's Longest-Running Civil War Ended," Time, June 23, 2016, available at http://time.com/4380917/colombia-ceasefire-farc-rebels/.

<sup>71</sup> Adriaan Alsema, "Fact Sheet: Colombia's 2012-2016 peace talks," Colombia Reports, September 25, 2016, available at http://colombiareports.com/colombia-peace-talks-fact-sheet/#agreement.

<sup>72</sup> Camila Domonoske, "FARC Rebels, Colombian Government Sign Historic Peace Treaty," National Public Radio, August 25, 2016, available at http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/08/25/491318978/farc-rebels-colombian-government-sign-historic-peace-treaty.

<sup>73</sup> Camila Domonoske, "Colombian President Juan Manuel Santos Awarded Nobel Peace Prize," National Public Radio, October 7, 2016, available http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/10/07/496986466/colombias-president-juan-manuelsantos-awarded-nobel-peace-prize.

74 Ibid.

<sup>75</sup> Colin Dwyer, "Weeks After Defeated Deal, Colombia And FARC Rebels Reach a New Peace," National Public Radio, November 12, 2016, available at http://www.npr.org/sections/thetwo-way/2016/11/12/501863434/colombia-farc-rebels-announce-a-new-peace-deal.

<sup>76</sup> David Maas, "Court ratifies Colombia peace deal; Congress to 'fast track' amnesty bill," Colombia Reports, December 13, 2016, available at http://colombiareports.com/court-ratifies-colombia-peace-deal-congress-fast-track-amnesty-bill/.

<sup>77</sup> Natalie Gallón, "Chief FARC negotiator: Peace in Colombia is difficult without amnesty," CNN, September 20, 2016, available at http://www.cnn.com/2016/09/20/americas/colombia-farc-chief-negotiator/.

<sup>78</sup> Mark Kersten, "Meeting International Standards: Amnesty in the Colombian Peace Deal," Justice in Conflict, October 14, 2016, available at https://justiceinconflict.org/2016/10/14/meeting-international-standards-amnesty-in-the-colombian-peace-deal/.

<sup>79</sup> Ibid.

<sup>80</sup> Ibid.

<sup>81</sup> Colin Dwyer, "Weeks After Defeated Deal, Colombia and FARC Rebels Reach a New Peace," National Public Radio, November

17 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

Enough Forum: A Way Out?

Models for negotiating an exit plan for entrenched leadership in South Sudan

#### 12, 2016.

<sup>83</sup> Human Rights Watch, "Colombia: Agreeing to Impunity," December 22, 2015, available at https://www.hrw.org/news/2015/12/22/colombia-agreeing-impunity.

<sup>84</sup> Letter from Notre Dame University Law Professor Douglass Cassel to Colombian President Juan Manuel Santos, September 25, 2015, available at http://humanrights.nd.edu/assets/177163/spec\_jurisd\_peace\_legal\_ltr\_9.25.15.pdf; found in Mark Kersten, "Meeting International Standards: Amnesty in the Colombian Peace Deal," Justice in Conflict, October 14, 2016.
<sup>85</sup> Cassel letter.

<sup>86</sup> Colin Dwyer, "Weeks After Defeated Deal, Colombia And FARC Rebels Reach a New Peace," National Public Radio, November 12, 2016.

<sup>87</sup> "Hybrid Court for South Sudan," Ch. V, Sec. 3 found in Intergovernmental Authority on Development, "Agreement on the Resolution of the Conflict in the Republic of South Sudan," pp. 43-45, August 17, 2015, available at

https://unmiss.unmissions.org/sites/default/files/final\_proposed\_compromise\_agreement\_for\_south\_sudan\_conflict.pdf. <sup>88</sup> Katherine Almquist Knopf, "Ending South Sudan's Civil War," Council on Foreign Relations (Washington, DC: November, 2016) available at http://www.cfr.org/south-sudan/ending-south-sudans-civil-war/p38510

<sup>89</sup> African Union Commission of Inquiry on South Sudan, "Final Report of the African Union Commission of Inquiry on South Sudan," (Addis Ababa: African Union, October, 2014).

<sup>90</sup> Author interview with a former South Sudanese government official. Name withheld for security reasons.

<sup>91</sup> Salva Kiir and Riek Machar, "South Sudan Needs Truth, Not Trials," The New York Times, June 7, 2016, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2016/06/08/opinion/south-sudan-needs-truth-not-trials.html.

<sup>92</sup> Ibid.

<sup>93</sup> Katherine Almquist Knopf, "Ending South Sudan's Civil War," Council on Foreign Relations.

<sup>94</sup> Irwin P. Stotzky, "Haiti: Searching for Alternatives." In Naomi Roht-Arriaza, ed., *Impunity and Human Rights in International Law and Practice*, (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 1995). Found at

https://books.google.com/books?id=I7rnCwAAQBAJ&pg=PA189&lpg=PA189&dq=Cédras+account+freezes&source=bl&ots=qjQ 8SPIPZD&sig=kArjjzIWPTrn2G6Zldf9jvjeWBs&hl=en&sa=X&ved=0ahUKEwiOpZmOgePQAhWBZSYKHRSMAHQQ6AEIRzAJ#v=one page&q=Cédras%20account%20freezes&f=false

<sup>95</sup> Douglas Jehl, "Haiti Generals Regain Access to \$79 Million," The New York Times, October 14, 1994, available at http://www.nytimes.com/1994/10/14/world/haiti-generals-regain-access-to-79-million.html.

<sup>96</sup> Kenneth Freed, "U.S. Gave Cedras \$1 Million in Exchange for Resignation," Los Angeles Times, October 14, 1994, available at http://tech.mit.edu/V114/N48/Cédras.48w.html.

97 Ibid.

<sup>98</sup> Douglas Jehl, "Haiti Generals Regain Access to \$79 Million," The New York Times, October 14, 1994.

99 Ibid.

<sup>100</sup> "Idi Amin Biography" Encyclopedia of World Biography, available at http://www.notablebiographies.com/A-An/Amin-Idi.html (last accessed February 2017).

101 Ibid.

<sup>102</sup> Ibid.

103 Ibid.

<sup>104</sup> The Associated Press, "Idi Amin, a Brutal Dictator of Uganda, Is Dead at 80," Aug. 16, 2003, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2003/08/16/world/idi-amin-a-brutal-dictator-of-uganda-is-dead-at-80.html.

<sup>105</sup> Ethan Bronner, "Editorial Notebook; The Obscenely Easy Exile of Idi Amin," New York Times, August 19, 2003, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2003/08/19/opinion/editorial-notebook-the-obscenely-easy-exile-of-idi-amin.html

<sup>106</sup> Michael T. Kaufman, "Idi Amin, Murderous and Erratic Ruler of Uganda in the 70's, Dies in Exile," New York Times, August 17, 2003, available at http://www.nytimes.com/2003/08/17/world/idi-amin-murderous-and-erratic-ruler-of-uganda-in-the-70-s-dies-in-exile.html.

<sup>107</sup> Ibid.

108 Ibid.

<sup>109</sup> "Idi Amin Biography" Encyclopedia of World Biography.

<sup>110</sup> Kaufman.

<sup>111</sup> Ethan Bronner, "Editorial Notebook; The Obscenely Easy Exile of Idi Amin," New York Times, August 19, 2003.

<sup>112</sup> Sunday Vision, "An audience with Big Daddy," reprinted in The Guardian, February 17, 1999, available at

https://www.theguardian.com/theguardian/1999/feb/17/features11.g2.

<sup>113</sup> Ibid.

<sup>114</sup> Enough Project, "The Lord's Resistance Army: Who Are They?" Enough Said, November 8, 2011, available at http://www.enoughproject.org/blogs/lords-resistance-army-who-are-they.

<sup>115</sup> Enough Project, "Lord's Resistance Army," available at http://www.enoughproject.org/conflicts/lra/beginnings-in-uganda

#### 18 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

<sup>82</sup> Ibid.

(last accessed February 2017). <sup>116</sup> Enough Project, "The Lord's Resistance Army: Who Are They?" Enough Said, November 8, 2011. <sup>117</sup> Enough Project, "Lord's Resistance Army." <sup>118</sup> Enough Project, "The Lord's Resistance Army: Who Are They?" Enough Said, November 8, 2011. <sup>119</sup> GlobalSecurity.org, "The Lord's Resistance Army (LRA)," available at http://www.globalsecurity.org/military/world/para/Ira.htm (last accessed February 2017). <sup>120</sup> Jeevan Vasagar, "Lord's Resistance Army leader is offered amnesty by Uganda," July 4, 2006, available at https://www.theguardian.com/world/2006/jul/05/uganda.topstories3. <sup>121</sup> Ibid. <sup>122</sup> Ibid. <sup>123</sup> George Clooney and John Prendergast, "Foreword" in "War Crimes Shouldn't Pay: Stopping the looting and destruction in South Sudan," (Washington, DC: The Sentry, September 2016), available at https://thesentry.org/wpcontent/uploads/2016/08/Sentry WCSP Final.pdf. <sup>124</sup> Ibid. <sup>125</sup> Ibid; and Alastair Leithead, "South Sudan's Kiir and Machar profited during war – report," BBC, September 12, 2016, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-37338432. <sup>126</sup> Author interview with a former South Sudanese government official. Name withheld for security reasons. <sup>127</sup> The Sentry, "War Crimes Shouldn't Pay: Stopping the looting and destruction in South Sudan," (Washington, DC: The Sentry, September 2016). <sup>128</sup> Denis Dumo, "South Sudan budget has 40 percent funding gap, wants donor help," Reuters, December 2, 2016, available at http://www.reuters.com/article/southsudan-budget-idUSL8N1DX3LI?rpc=401&. <sup>129</sup> Ibid. <sup>130</sup> Radio Tamazuj, "Dutch cut direct aid to South Sudan government," September, 2016, available at https://radiotamazuj.org/en/article/dutch-cut-direct-aid-south-sudan-government. <sup>131</sup> Okech Francis, "South Sudan Seeks \$1.9 Billion Chinese Loan as Inflation Rockets," Bloomberg, August 9, 2016, available at https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2016-08-09/south-sudan-seeks-1-9-billion-chinese-loan-as-inflation-rockets. <sup>132</sup> Denis Dumo, "South Sudan budget has 40 percent funding gap, wants donor help," Reuters, December 2, 2016. <sup>133</sup> Radio Tamazuj, "South Sudan launches global appeal for financial help," August 22, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article60007. <sup>134</sup> Sudan Tribune, "South Sudan's Kiir urges troika countries to offer financial aid," October 26, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article60662. <sup>135</sup> The World Bank, "South Sudan: Economic Overview," Last updated October 20, 2016, available at http://www.worldbank.org/en/country/southsudan/overview. <sup>136</sup> Ibid. <sup>137</sup> Ibid. 138 Ibid. <sup>139</sup> UNICEF, "South Sudan Humanitarian Situation Report: SITREP #103," February 15, 2017, available at http://reliefweb.int/sites/reliefweb.int/files/resources/UNICEF%20South%20Sudan%20Humanitarian%20SitRep%20No.%20103 %20-%2015%20February%202017.pdf. <sup>140</sup> Knickmeyer. <sup>141</sup> Al Jazeera, "Ben Ali gets refuge in Saudi Arabia," January 16, 2011. <sup>142</sup> Ibid. <sup>143</sup> Knickmeyer. <sup>144</sup> IRIN, "Questions raised over Taylor's exile in Nigeria," August 21, 2003. <sup>145</sup> Ibid. <sup>146</sup> Ibid. <sup>147</sup> Ibid. <sup>148</sup> Kaufman. <sup>149</sup> Ibid. <sup>150</sup> Ibid. <sup>151</sup> BBC News, "Nigeria to give up Charles Taylor," March 25, 2006, available at http://news.bbc.co.uk/2/hi/africa/4845088.stm <sup>152</sup> Ibid. <sup>153</sup> Integrated Regional Information Networks (IRIN), "Government calls for a review of Taylor's exile deal," July 7, 2005, available at http://www.irinnews.org/fr/node/222856. <sup>154</sup> Ibid. 155 Ibid.

<sup>156</sup> Al Jazeera, "The Gambia: Ex-ruler Yahya Jammeh 'plundered coffers'," January 23, 2017, available at

#### **19** The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

http://www.aljazeera.com/news/2017/01/gambia-ruler-yahya-jammeh-plundered-coffers-170123033901430.html. <sup>157</sup> Ibid.

<sup>158</sup> BBC, "The Gambia 'missing millions' after Jammeh flies into exile," January 23, 2017, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-africa-38714007.

<sup>159</sup> Ken Sengupta, "The Tunisian job: How president's wife 'fled with \$60m in gold bullion'," The Independent, January 17, 2011, available at http://www.independent.co.uk/news/world/africa/the-tunisian-job-how-presidents-wife-fled-with-60m-in-gold-bullion-2187035.html.

<sup>160</sup> Ibid.

<sup>161</sup> IRIN, "Questions raised over Taylor's exile in Nigeria," August 21, 2003.

<sup>162</sup> BBC News, "Nigeria to give up Charles Taylor," March 25, 2006.

<sup>163</sup> "Bringing Charles Taylor to Justice," p. 115. In Jo Becker, *Campaigning for Justice: Human Rights Advocacy in Practice*, (Stanford, Calif.: Stanford University Press, 2013). Found at

https://books.google.com/books?id=wvzqDqkNah4C&pg=PA115&lpg=PA115&dq=the+us+and+the+un+call+for+taylor+arrest+ exile+arrangement&source=bl&ots=9CDnI7pSQt&sig=iPCMX0jv1PtLOgloVW40pgqoMrE&hl=en&sa=X&ved=0ahUKEwir5ZTp8vr QAhUB4GMKHVm4A8oQ6AEIGjAA#v=onepage&q=the%20us%20and%20the%20un%20call%20for%20taylor%20arrest%20exile %20arrangement&f=false.

<sup>164</sup> International Justice Monitor, "Charles Taylor," Open Society Justice Initiative, available at

https://www.ijmonitor.org/charles-taylor-background/.

<sup>165</sup> Ibid.

<sup>166</sup> BBC News, "Nigeria to give up Charles Taylor," March 25, 2006.

<sup>167</sup> Dionne Searcey and Jaime Yaya Barry, Yahya Jammeh Agrees to Step Down, as 45,000 Flee Amid Gambia Standoff, New York Times, January 20, 2017, available at https://mobile.nytimes.com/2017/01/20/world/africa/gambia-jammeh-presidentbarrow.html

<sup>168</sup> "Amnesty." Encyclopedia of Genocide and Crimes Against Humanity.

<sup>169</sup> New Statesman, "Exile, sweet exile," January 16, 2011, available at http://www.newstatesman.com/blogs/the-

staggers/2011/01/ben-ali-saudi-arabia-tunisia.

<sup>170</sup> Knickmeyer.

<sup>171</sup> New Statesman, "Exile, sweet exile," January 16, 2011.

<sup>172</sup> BBC, "Syria: The story of the conflict," March 11, 2016, available at http://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-26116868.

<sup>173</sup> Osita Agbu, "An Overview of the Liberian Crisis," p. 29. In Osita Agbu, *West Africa's Trouble Spots and the Imperative for Peace-Building*, (Dakar: Council for the Development of Social Science Research in Africa, 2006). Available at https://books.google.com/books?id= Nx-

acf7VJwC&pg=PA29&lpg=PA29&dq=charles+taylor+exit+package&source=bl&ots=UZTvJbn30b&sig=AngW2wkvWzIPGwlnRpH9 DhLDn-

<sup>174</sup> Scharf, "The Amnesty Exception to the Jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court," p. 513.

<sup>175</sup> Amnesty International, "Chile: 40 years on from Pinochet's coup, impunity must end," September 10, 2013, available at https://www.amnesty.org/en/latest/news/2013/09/chile-years-pinochet-s-coup-impunity-must-end/.

<sup>176</sup> Scharf, p. 514.

<sup>177</sup> Ibid.

<sup>178</sup> Shaun Larcom, Mare Sarr, and Tim Willems, "What Shall We Do with the Bad Dictator?" University of Oxford Department of Economics Discussion Paper No. 682, January 19, 2014, available at

https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers2.cfm?abstract id=2381429.

<sup>179</sup> Scharf, p. 513

<sup>180</sup> Ibid.

<sup>181</sup> François Sergent, "Week in Review: CAR and Gambia take positive steps on justice," Justiceinfo.net, February 20, 2017, available at http://www.justiceinfo.net/en/crimes/25955-south-sudanese-%E2%80%9Cwant-truth,-justice-and-reconciliation%E2%80%9D.html

<sup>182</sup> Michael P. Scharf, "Swapping Amnesty for Peace: Was There a Duty to Prosecute International Crimes in Haiti?" *Texas International Law Journal*, 31 (1) (1997): 2-41, available at:

http://scholarlycommons.law.case.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1343&context=faculty\_publications

<sup>183</sup> C. Alihusain, "Latin American Amnesty Laws Annulled; the Struggle Against Impunity Continues," Peace Palace Library, January 17, 2011, available at https://www.peacepalacelibrary.nl/2011/01/latin-american-amnesty-laws-annulled-the-struggle-against-impunity-continues/.

<sup>184</sup> The Economist, "Reconsidering the price of peace," June 21, 2016, available at

#### 20 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org

http://www.economist.com/news/americas/21702516-striking-down-amnesty-law-rattles-establishment-reconsidering-price-peace

<sup>185</sup> Scharf, "The Amnesty Exception to the Jurisdiction of the International Criminal Court," p. 509.<sup>186</sup> Scharf, p. 510.

<sup>187</sup> Michael P. Scharf, "From the eXile Files: An Essay on Trading Justice for Peace," *Wash. & Lee L. Rev.* 63 (1) (2006): 339-376. Available at http://scholarlycommons.law.wlu.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1140&context=wlulr.

<sup>188</sup> Natalie Gallón, "Chief FARC negotiator: Peace in Colombia is difficult without amnesty," CNN, September 20, 2016.
 <sup>189</sup> Mark V. Vlasic and Gregory Cooper, "Fast Cash: Recovering Stolen Assets," Americas Quarterly, available at

http://www.americasquarterly.org/node/1901.

<sup>190</sup> Ibid.

<sup>191</sup> Sudan Tribune, "Donors want 28 states revoked in South Sudan before releasing money," June 20, 2016, available at http://www.sudantribune.com/spip.php?article59351.

<sup>192</sup> Douglas Jehl, "Haiti Generals Regain Access to \$79 Million," The New York Times, October 14, 1994.
 <sup>193</sup> Ibid.

<sup>194</sup> Roy Gutman, "War Crime Unit Hasn't a Clue: U.N. Setup Seems Designed to Fail," Newsday, March 4, 1993, available in LEXIS, News Library, CURNWS File, quoted in Scharf, "Swapping Amnesty for Peace: Was There a Duty to Prosecute International Crimes in Haiti?" p. 3.

<sup>195</sup> John Otis, "Colombian Government, FARC Announce Outlines of Peace Deal," All Things Considered on National Public Radio, September 24, 2015, available at http://www.npr.org/2015/09/24/443200320/colombian-government-farc-announce-outlinesof-peace-deal.

#### 21 The Enough Project • enoughproject.org